

MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON MONDAY 9 AUGUST 2004 AT 7.00 PM

In the Chair:
Councillor G Hartin
Members Present:
Councillors M Black, S Blaney, M Digney, H A Harding, W Graham, T Laverty, D McAllister, C McCambridge, A P McConaghy, R D McDonnell, R A McIlroy, O McMullan and M Molloy.
Also Present:
Mr R G Lewis, Clerk & Chief Executive




Mr T Stuart, Technical Services Manager




Miss F McCorry, Member Services/Clerical Officer



04/22:01
APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS

Apologies

An apology was received on behalf of Councillor C Blaney who was unable to be present.

Chairman’s Business


Lammas Fair Dinner

Councillor Hartin suggested that the Ballycastle Golf Club should be the venue for the Lammas Fair Dinner as he pointed out the Marine Hotel had a disco booked for the same night.

Councillor Black expressed her support for this request, and stated that it had been held the previous year in the Golf Club and that it had been a great success.
Councillor McDonnell stated that a private club should not be used as the venue.

Councillors Graham and McMullan expressed their support of this remark.

After discussion,


Councillor S Blaney proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham,


“That the Lammas Fair Dinner be held in the Marine Hotel”.

After further discussion,


Councillor Black proposed an amendment,


Seconded by Councillor McCambridge,


“That the Lammas Fair Dinner be held in the Golf Club”.

On a vote being taken, there were five votes in favour of the amendment and seven votes in favour of the proposal.

It was therefore agreed that enquiries would be made to check if the Marine Hotel, Ballycastle would be available as the venue for the Lammas Fair Dinner.  It was also agreed that if it was not free the Golf Club would be the next choice for the venue.

Any Other Business

It was agreed that Air Fares to Covington would be discussed under any other business.

04/22:02
MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 14 JUNE 2004, MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING RECONVENED 21 JUNE 2004 AND THE MINUTES OF THE ANNUAL MEETING HELD ON 21 JUNE 2004.
The minutes of the Council Meeting held on 14 June 2004, having been circulated, were taken as read.
After discussion, 

Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Black and resolved,
“That the Minutes of the Council Meeting held on 14 June 2004 be adopted.

The minutes of the Council Meeting reconvened on 21 June 2004 having been circulated, were taken as read.

After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Black and resolved,

“That the Minutes of the Council Meeting reconvened on 21 June 2004 be adopted.”

The minutes of the Annual Meeting held on 21 June 2004, having been circulated, were taken as read.

Amendment

Councillor McConaghy referred to page seven of the minutes and stated that the Clerk had confirmed that Councillor McConaghy had been nominated as a representative of the CORE North East Interreg Partnership and the CORE Joint Committee, and that Councillors McDonnell, Graham and Molloy had been members of the Councillors Summit.
After discussion and subject to the amendment,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Black and resolved,


“That the minutes of the Annual Meeting held on 21 June 2004 be adopted.”

04/22:03
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING 14 JUNE 2004,  THE COUNCIL MEETING RECONVENED 21 JUNE 2004 AND THE ANNUAL MEETING ON 21 JUNE 2004.
There were no matters arising from the minutes of the Council Meeting held on 14 June 2004, the Council Meeting reconvened 21 June 2004 or the Annual Meeting held on 21 June 2004.

04/22:04
PRESENTATION BY VICTIM SUPPORT NORTHERN IRELAND.  REPRESENTATIVES OF VICTIM SUPPORT NORTHERN IRELAND IN ATTENDANCE
Councillor Hartin welcomed Ms Ita McErlean, Branch Manager of Victim Support to the meeting.
Ms McErlean thanked members for inviting her to the Council Meeting and took the opportunity to inform members of the services provided by Victim Support, which although did not include professional counselling, offered emotional support, practical information and help with criminal injuries compensation applications.

She stated that there were teams of locally based volunteers who had been given training and who carried out community visits at outreach venues.

Some of the emotions created due to crimes she stated, were invasion of privacy, fear of crime, guilt, personal attack, paranoia and personal loss, but, she pointed out, there would be many more associated feelings felt by victims.
Ms McErlean informed members that due to a drop in Police referrals throughout Northern Ireland and the amount of unreported crime, the victims were being disadvantaged as there was a lack of information about the support that was available.  She pointed out however that a solution to improve the situation was for the PSNI to address policy issues to ensure referrals are made and also that a drive was being made to increase self referrals.  
She stated that Council could help by making referrals and making victims aware of Victim Support.  She also stated that volunteering opportunities would be greatly encouraged by recruiting local people to train and deliver the support services.
At this point, Ms McErlean stated that she was willing to answer any questions that members might have.

Councillors Digney and Black welcomed the presentation by Victim Support and stated that a local office would help to address the problem within the district.

In reply to Councillor Laverty, Ms McErlean stated that the best method of Victim Support would be to develop an outreach branch within the district.

Councillor Hartin thanked Ms McErlean for attending and for her well documented presentation, and she left the meeting at this point. 

04/22:05
TECHNICAL SERVICES DEPARTMENT REPORT
The Technical Services Manager’s report, having been circulated, was taken as read.
Joey Dunlop Memorial Garden in Armoy
The Technical Services Manager (TSM) stated that a site meeting had taken place between DRD Roads, the PSNI and Councillors on 5 July 2004 for the Joey Dunlop Memorial Garden in Armoy.
At the meeting, he informed members, it had been agreed that Council had publicly tendered and appointed Whittaker and Watt as Consultants for general TDS Schemes and that they would be asked to produce sketch designs and budget costings for display at the Councils meeting on 9 August 2004.

It was also evident, he stated, that DRD Roads would consider the development of a memorial garden on Council’s preferred site at the junction of Church Road and Gracehill Road provided that a spill over parking facility was available coupled with the provision of roadside parking to be developed with the garden.

He informed members that he had written to DRD Roads requesting the transfer of lands and that the Chairman had been requested to write to the Church Elders of Armoy Presbyterian Church enquiring as to the possible use of the church car park as a spill over facility.

The TSM stated that Council was now awaiting a formal response from the Church Elders and also that the preferred site had been registered in error to the NEELB and he stated that they have been requested to consider the sale of the land at a minimal sum to Council and DRD Roads.
After discussion, it was agreed that if members had any further ideas or comments to make on the Joey Dunlop Memorial Garden in Armoy, they could go directly to the TSM.

Craigahullier Landfill Site
Councillor McIlroy enquired if particular items could not be dumped at Craigahullier Landfill Site.

The TSM stated that the issue could be discussed at a Waste Management Meeting and that a leaflet would be provided giving information of what would be appropriate waste for the Landfill site.

After discussion,


Councillor McIlroy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McCambridge and resolved,


“That a Waste Management Meeting would be arranged.”

John Clarke Memorial Plaque

The TSM stated that a revised request had been received from Ms Miriam Hanna, daughter of the late John Clarke, asking Council to consider the construction of an Irish Bank to accommodate a new memorial plaque at Whitepark Bay.

He informed members that should Council consider the request, the approximate cost would be in the region of £1000 and pointed out that due to the prominence of the site, a formal approach would have to be made to the DRD Roads Service, the owners of the site in question.

Councillor Graham stated that in his opinion, Council should agree as John Clarke had bred a lot of potatoes and should be remembered.
Councillor Laverty expressed his agreement with this remark, and stated that he had been a famous scientist from North Antrim and that he should be acknowledged.

Councillor S Blaney suggested that the plaque be placed at the new building at the Giant’s Causeway.

The Clerk stated that Council did not have the option to make that decision but pointed out that the request could be made.

After discussion,


Councillor McIlroy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham,


“That the family’s wishes should be accommodated.”

After further discussion, it was agreed that further clarification would be sought on the requirements of the family for the John Clarke Memorial Plaque.

Request to Provide Ten Berths Within Ballycastle Marina on 3 and 4 September 2004 

The TSM stated that a letter had been received by Dr Harold Russell requesting that Council provide up to ten berths free of charge on 3 and 4 September 2004, based on the local boat owners hoping to organise a Regatta on 4 September to include a yacht race and possible fishing competition.
He pointed out that boat owners from Cushendall, Coleraine and Lough Swilly had been invited and in an attempt to ensure maximum participation the request for up to ten free berths would be offered in the Ballycastle Marina.

After discussion,


Councillor Digney proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Black,

“That ten free berths be made available in the Ballycastle Marina on 3 and 4 September 2004 for the Regatta.”

Councillor Hartin stated that ten free berths would be a lot, and suggested allowing a fifty percent discount.

Councillor McIlroy stated that in principle it would be wrong to offer ten berths free of charge.

The TSM stated that during September, the marina could accommodate ten free berths.

Councillors Black and Laverty expressed their support of the recommendation.

After further discussion,



Councillor McIlroy proposed an amendment,



Seconded by Councillor McDonnell,

“That a thirty percent discount be offered for berths in Ballycastle Harbour during the Regatta on 3 and 4 September 2004.”

On a vote being taken, there were seven votes in favour and one vote against the amendment which was carried.
Disability Discrimination Act

The TSM stated that from October 2004, all public buildings will have a requirement to comply with the Disability Discrimination Act, and stated that therefore Council would advertise and appoint suitably qualified Consultants to carry out a Disability Discrimination Audit of Council premises to ascertain levels of compliance and recommend and cost any modifications which may be required to ensure compliance with the Act.
He stated that Council may also wish to incorporate the appointment of suitably qualified Consultants to carry out condition surveys of the districts public conveniences within this tendering process as agreed at this years rates meeting.
In reply to Councillor McMullan, the TSM stated that by using consultants, Council would be following their recommendation and therefore remain in compliance with the Act.  

In reply to Councillor McConaghy, the TSM stated that Building Control could attend a course in England but pointed out that consultants would take responsibility and indemnity off Council.

After discussion, it was agreed that clarification would be sought as to whether Building Control could check if public buildings are compliant with the Disability Discrimination Act and if not that tenders would be invited for consultancy.

Glentaisie Play Area

The TSM informed members that the cost to replace existing items of equipment within Glentaisie Play Area would be in the region of £5,000 plus installation.

Councillor Black stated that she would support the replacement of the equipment in Glentaisie Play Area as, she pointed out, it was a needy area of the town that had very little vandalism.

After discussion, it was agreed to replace the existing items of equipment within Glentaisie Play Area at a cost in the region of £5,000 plus installation.

PV Scheme for Local Councils

The TSM stated that Northern Ireland Electricity had teamed up with the Energy Saving Trust and Solarcentury to give all local Councils in Northern Ireland the opportunity to install a five kWp solar PV system.  He stated that the system would generate up to four thousand four hundred kWh of electricity per year which would be enough to light seven three bedroom houses.

He stated that Solarcentury would apply for an EST/NIE grant on the council’s behalf and would manage the entire installation from design right through to commissioning.

The total cost of the system on offer, he stated, would be £30,000 of which the Energy Saving Trust would contribute fifty percent of the costs, NIE would contribute a further twenty five percent leaving MDC to pay £7,500 for the high efficiency Sanyo system that has a twenty five year guarantee.

The TSM stated that there would be a launch on 23 September 2004 where a more competitive quote could be sought and he informed members that the Chairman would be invited and two other places were available.
After further discussion it was agreed in principle that Council would agree to the PV Scheme for Local Council.  It was also agreed that enquiries would be made of other Councils to see what measures had been taken and what savings have been made.

New Pontoon Arrangement

The TSM stated that a meeting had taken place on Rathlin Island to assess the options as to which pontoon location Council should progress, and pointed out that the outcome of the meeting had been to recommend the positioning of the pontoons projecting from the rear of the Manor House Pier for a distance of fifty metres linked to the pier with a sixteen metre access ramp.

He therefore recommended that Council would approve this option as the preferred site for the new pontoon arrangement.

He also referred to a letter dated 9 August from Noel McCurdy that had been circulated for members’ attention.

Councillor McCambridge stated that Mr McCurdy had been disappointed at the recommendation as the area was where the children used the beach.  She also stated that she had been told that it had not been a formal meeting, and enquired why members had not been invited to make a decision on the positioning of the pontoon.
The TSM stated that three locations had been offered and that the general consensus of the islanders was for option three.

In reply to Councillor Molloy, the TSM stated that if the installation was deferred, the grant would be lost.

After discussion,


Councillor S Blaney proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McDonnell and resolved,
“That Council would position the new pontoons in Rathlin Island from the rear of Manor House Pier for a distance of 50m linked to the pier with a sixteen metre access ramp.”


Ballycastle Cross Community Choral Society

The TSM stated that a letter had been received from the Ballycastle Cross Community Choral Society requesting the use of the Ferry Terminal in March 2005 for their forthcoming production.
This was agreed.

Ann Street Car Park

Councillor Harding stated that the shrubs in Ann Street Car Park were restricting vision and would require pruning.

The TSM stated that it was the remit of DOE Roads Service to prune the shrubs as it was their property.

After discussion, it was agreed that the pruning of the shrubs at Ann Street Car Park would be raised at the Retail Environmental Working Group meeting.

Recycling at Rathlin Island

Councillor McCambridge enquired if there would ever be any change to waste management on Rathlin Island other than to burn it.
The TSM stated that grant aid may be available from the Department to fund consultants to investigate waste management on Rathlin Island.
After discussion, it was agreed that the Waste Management Working Group would discuss the issue of waste management on Rathlin Island.


After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Molloy and resolved,


“That the Technical Services Manager’s report be adopted.”

04/22:06
TOURISM DEVELOPMENT / RECREATION MANAGER’S REPORT 
The Tourism Development Recreation Manager’s report, having been circulated, was taken as read.
Antrim Coast and Glens AONB Management Group

The Clerk stated that correspondence had been received from the Causeway Coast and Glens Heritage Trust requesting that Council nominate an elected member to sit on the new management group for the Antrim Coast and Glens AONB and one officer as an observer.  He reminded members that a similar group existed for Causeway Coast AONB and that Councillors McMullan and McCambridge were Moyle’s representatives.

After discussion,


Councillor Laverty proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham,

“That Councillor S Blaney be nominated as a representative of Council on the Antrim Coast and Glens AONB.”

Councillor Hartin stated that the Causeway Coast AONB should have Causeway Councillors.

Councillor McCambridge stated that she would be more interested in the Antrim Coast and Glens AONB rather than the Causeway Coast AONB.

After further discussion,


Councillor Graham proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Harding,

“That Councillor McIlroy be nominated as a representative of Council on the Antrim Coast and Glens AONB.”


On a vote being taken, there were seven votes in favour of Councillor McIlroy and six votes in favour of Councillor S Blaney.
It was therefore agreed that Councillor McIlroy would be nominated as a representative of the Council on the Antrim Coast and Glens AONB group.

Report on the Taisie Banner

The Clerk stated that as previously requested, a report had been provided for members’ information on the restoration of the Taisie Banner and advice on how it should be displayed.
Councillor McMullan stated that the report had not mentioned how and where it had been restored.

After discussion, it was agreed that a report would be brought back to Council on what restoration had been carried out on the Taisie Banner and where it had taken place.
After discussion,


Councillor Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Harding and resolved,

“That a letter be sent to the Cecil family thanking them for their contribution to the Museum.”

Councillor McMullan stated that he had also requested that the sign outside the Craft Shop be restored.

This was agreed.

Letter Rathmoyle Resource Centre

The Clerk stated that a letter had been received from the Learning Disability Group at Rathmoyle Resource Centre in Ballycastle requesting that Council consider waiving the charges for their sports activities.  He stated that the group used the centre outside opening hours and that there was currently a charge of fifty pence.  

He stated that the leader had indicated that the daily fee could be used to save money for outings and further opportunities to participate in sport and leisure.

Councillor McMullan stated that the fees should be waived for any disabled group using the centre outside opening hours.

After discussion, it was agreed that Council would waive the charges for sports activities outside normal operational hours for the Learning Disability Group, Rathmoyle Resource Centre Ballycastle.  It was also agreed that fees would be waived for any disability group for activities outside normal operational hours.
Gareth Parker Memorial Doubles Event

The Clerk stated that a letter had been received from Greer Parker requesting the use of the Tennis Courts for the Gareth Parker Memorial Event.  He pointed out that the request had been granted last year and that it had been a great success.
After discussion it was agreed that permission would be granted for the Gareth Parker Memorial Doubles Event to take place in the Tennis Courts.

Correspondence from Ballycastle United F.C.

The Clerk stated that correspondence had been received from the Ballycastle United Football Club regarding Thompsons Field enquiring about a lease for the ground.
The Clerk stated that due to funding applications for Quay Road, it would be premature to make a decision at this stage.
In reply to Councillor McCambridge, the Clerk stated that he was still awaiting the result of the decision on funding for Quay Road.

Councillor Laverty stated that there was a vital need for the pitches to be developed as soon as possible.

Councillors S Blaney, McAllister and McIlroy also expressed their concern at the delay in the development of Quay Road.
Councillor Harding enquired what effect the development of Quay Road would have on the safety aspects for the children’s play area.

In reply to Councillor McCambridge, the Clerk stated that the development plans would come back to Council for final agreement and pointed out that the funding application was on-going.
Site Meeting with Mosside Football Club

The Clerk stated that a site meeting had been held with the Mosside Football Club representatives on 23 July 2004, and informed members that an issue raised at the meeting was a request for Council’s electrician to have a site meeting with regard to the lighting requirements and a price for lighting provision.

Councillor McAllister stated that the issue had been discussed nine months previously for the security light to be moved and stated that an electrician would not need to be employed to do that.

The Technical Services Manager stated that the security light could be moved for security reasons but not for training purposes.

Councillor McAllister stated that Council had agreed not to put up lighting but that the security light would be moved.

The Clerk stated that Council could be accused of being negligent if light was provided for one thing but used for another reason.

Councillor McMullan suggested that if the pitch was leased to a football club, they could possibly apply for funding to erect lights.
Councillor Laverty stated that the issue had been previously discussed and that he had been of the opinion that the work was already underway and that it would be ready this year.

Councillor McMullan stated that provision had not been made in the rates for this work to be carried out this year.
Councillor Black concurred with this remark.

In reply to Councillor Hartin, Councillor Molloy stated that nobody was picking Mosside out and not allowing them lights, and pointed out that Moyle District Council was doing its best to provide facilities.

After discussion, it was agreed that an updated price for the lighting requirements for Mosside Football Club would be pursued.

Fishermans Path, North Street, Ballycastle

The Clerk informed members that further to Council’s request for further information regarding the possible closure of the Fishermans Path which runs from North Street to Bayview Road Ballycastle, under The Access to the Countryside (Northern Ireland) Order 1983 Article 14(1) Closure, the Council could make a public path extinguishment order.
He pointed out that before making an order, it must appear to Council that it is expedient to close the path on the grounds that it is not needed for public use, and to do so having regard to the extent to which the path would be likely to be used and the effect which closure would have on land served by it, taking into account the provisions for compensation.
He stated that in making and confirming an order, any temporary circumstances preventing or diminishing the use of the path by the public must be disregarded.

Councillor Laverty requested that Item Nine of the agenda be discussed at this stage.

This was agreed.

Councillor Laverty referred to the state of the Fisherman’s Path and stated that stones had been left which left the path very rough and he pointed out that these were being thrown into gardens.  He stated that the Council was being neglectful as it hadn’t done anything about the footpath.
In reply to Councillor S Blaney, the Clerk stated that Council did not have the title deeds of the footpath, but until someone could prove otherwise, Council was in possession of it.  He informed members that he had assumed that Council had inherited it from the Ballycastle Urban District Council.
The TSM stated that he had been in contact with the Road Service who had stated that they would only provide a footpath if the development of the site went ahead.
Councillor McDonnell stated that Road Service was responsible for road safety and footpaths and not Council. He pointed out that the wall had a value and that Council could not give away that value.

In reply to Councillor McCambridge, the TSM stated that the responsibility lay with the developer until he would reinstate the wall.

The Clerk stated that the options were either to request that the developer would reinstate the wall or request him to negotiate a value for the removal of the wall with the District Valuer.
In reply to Councillor McCambridge, the TSM stated that if Council undertook to remove the stones from the path it would become liable, and pointed out therefore that the developer could be instructed to remove the stones.

After discussion, it was agreed that a letter would be sent to the developer reminding him of his responsibility to make safe the wall at Fishermans Path, Ballycastle following its demolition, and also that he should employ a valuer to negotiate a price for value of the demolition of the wall with the District Valuer.
After further discussion, it was agreed that the Fishermans Path would remain open.

Revenue Figures and Visitor Statistics

It was agreed that clarification would be sought on whether the figures indicating the total vehicles at the Giants Causeway Centre included mini buses and coaches.

Youth Hostel
Councillor McMullan referred to the Youth Hostel in Cushendall and pointed out that it had closed three years ago, but that it was still being advertised in brochures.  He also stated that there was a sign at the bottom of Layde Road, Cushendall directed towards the Youth Hostel, and requested that the relevant bodies be informed to let them know that the Hostel is no longer there.

After discussion, it was agreed that a letter would be sent to the Roads Service requesting that the direction sign at the bottom of Layde Road, Cushendall for the Youth Hostel be removed as it is no longer in existence.  It was also agreed that a letter would be sent to the Youth Hostel Association informing them that it is no longer in existence.

After discussion,


Councillor Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,


“That Tourist Development / Recreation Manager’s Report be adopted.”
04/22:07
REPORT FOR ADMINISTRATION AND FINANCE DEPARTMENT
The Report for Administration and Finance Department having been circulated, was taken as read.
Ballycastle Fest

The Clerk stated that a letter had been received from the Ballycastle Community Development Association requesting permission for the use of the Sea Front Promenade and the Quay Road Playing Fields during its Fest from 22 to 28 August 2004.
This was agreed.

Lands At Ardihannon, Bushmills

The Clerk stated that at the Council Meeting on 14 June 2004, it had been agreed to defer the rent review due this year in respect of the lease for the Giant’s Causeway and Bushmills Railway.

He informed members that correspondence had now been received from Kenneth Crothers Chartered Surveyors stating that in his opinion, the rent should remain at £1 per annum for the five year rent review period from 29 July.

Advice on this matter, he stated, had now been received from the Council’s Solicitors recommending that Council adopt the suggestion by Mr Crothers and his client as there would be no prospect of a successful review in an arbitration situation.

After discussion,


Councillor McDonnell proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Molloy and resolved,

“That the rent for the lands at Ardihannon in Bushmills would remain at £1 per annum until the next rent review”.
Councillor McAllister enquired why the letter had not come to Council before 26 July 2004 as it had been dated 7 July 2004.

The Clerk stated that the circulation of the letter had been delayed slightly due to the holiday period, but pointed out that discussions were on-going and that the proper channels had been used.
Valuation Fees for The Nook, Causeway Road, Bushmills

The Clerk reminded members that at the Council meeting on 19 April 2004, it had been agreed that the Royal Institute of Chartered Surveyors (RICS) be contacted regarding the fees charged by the Valuation and Lands Agency (VLA) in relation to The Nook.  He pointed out that a response had been received from RICS stating that they were not allowed by the Office of Fair Trading to comment on fees of a third party and suggested that the VLA be approached with regards to a breakdown of the fees.

He also stated that a response had been received from the VLA stating that the fees had been calculated by the numbers of hours used by a grade one valuer and a senior valuer and also the site inspection, letters, phone calls, meetings and research.

Councillors McConaghy and McIlroy expressed their concern with regards to the VLA charges in comparison to the size of the land.
The Clerk reminded members that Council policy dictated that the person who approached Council would pay the VLA charges.

Councillor McDonnell left the meeting at 10.10pm.

Overpayment of General Grant 1997/98 year

The Clerk reminded members that council had joined with Castlereagh, Ballymoney, Armagh and Banbridge Councils to take legal advice regarding the clawback of overpaid General Grant for 1997/98 which had been received and spent by all of the Councils in good faith.

He stated that a letter had been received from Castlereagh Borough Council who had taken the lead in the matter, requesting that Council now agreed to formally terminate the litigation.  He pointed out that it had been based on legal advice and that the agreement was simply bringing the matter to formal closure.
After discussion it was agreed to terminate the legal advice regarding the clawback of overpaid General Grant for 1997/1998.

Trading Concession
The Clerk reminded members that at the Council Meeting held on Monday 26 July 2004, Council had agreed that an ice cream vendor could trade at Waterford Slip, Cushendall subject to their being no objection from the current vendor.  He pointed out that Mr Cappa, the current vendor, had been spoken to and that he had agreed to it subject to the concession only being for ice cream.  He stated that Mr Cappa was in the public gallery and enquired if he could voice his opinion.

This was agreed.

Mr Cappa stated that during his conversation to the Council representative, he had voiced objections and had not agreed to the other vendor being allowed to trade.  At this point he read out a letter, a copy of which had been forwarded to the Clerk.
The Clerk stated that under the trading agreement, Mr Cappa had the exclusive right to trade if the other concession was a similar trade.  He pointed out that there had been a misunderstanding, as the Council representative had stated that the trader had agreed subject to the other vendor selling ice cream.

Mr Cappa stated that he had been contacted by the Administration Officer who had enquired as to his feelings on another vendor, and he stated that he had objected.  He stated that he had then read in the Ballymoney times that another trader had been agreed to.

Councillor McMullan stated that he took exception to the letter that Mr Cappa had read out, and pointed out that Council was here to get the best deal.

After discussion, it was agreed that the decision would remain status quo for Mr Cappa to be the sole trader at the Waterford Car Park in Cushendall.

After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,


“That the Finance and Administration Report be adopted.”

04/22:08
CIVIL SERVANTS STRIKE
(Requested by Councillor McMullan)
Councillor McMullan referred to the late payments to farmers and the hardship caused for people on benefits caused by the Civil Servants strike, and requested that a letter be sent to the Minister and to other Councils.

After discussion, it was agreed that a letter would be sent to the Minister and to NILGA voicing members’ concerns that the Civil Service strike was causing late payments to farmers and hardship to people on benefits.

04/22:09
LAY-BYS ON THE COAST ROAD
(Requested by Councillor McMullan)
Councillor McMullan stated that contractors had been clearing, tarmacing and iron fencing the lay-bys on the Coast Road, and he enquired why Council had not been consulted by the DOE Roads Service.

After discussion, it was agreed that a letter would be sent to the DOE Roads Service enquiring why Council had not been informed of the work taking place in the lay-bys on the Coast Road by the DOE Roads Service and Sustrans.

04/22:10
NUCLEAR WASTE
(Requested by Councillor McMullan)
Councillor McMullan referred to the proposed nuclear waste site at Machrihanish and requested that a letter be sent to the Minister to request that Council be involved in the public consultation regarding the disposal of nuclear waste.
This was agreed.

04/22:11
RATHLIN ISLAND ISSUES


(Requested by Councillor McCambridge)

Councillor McCambridge referred to various issues arising on Rathlin Island, but in particular she stated that she would like to congratulate Rathlin Island on the recent success of Rathlin Airs.  
She also stated that the condition of the windmills on the Island was affecting the electricity supply, and urged the Council to be supportive for the improvement of the Island’s electricity supply.
She also informed members that residents were complaining about the number of people camping on the beach where the children play.

After discussion,


Councillor McCambridge proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,


“That the meeting would continue in committee”.

Councillor McCambridge informed members that the Rathlin Boathouse staff had expressed their disappointment at the quality of the 2005 Calendar as the month of March had only been allocated twenty eight days, and pointed out that their attitude had been that they could not sell second rate goods.
The Clerk stated that the calendars had been sent over to the island for proof reading, and pointed out that if they were not sold, £2,000 would be lost.

Councillor McIlroy stated that he would have thought that the months of the year would have been standard, and suggested that the printing company should not be paid until all the calendars were sold.

After discussion,


Councillor McIlroy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Black and resolved,

“That the printing company should not be paid for the printing of the Rathlin Island Calendar until all calendars had been sold.”

After further discussion, it was also agreed that a Rathlin Partnership meeting should be convened at the earliest convenience.
It was agreed that the meeting would continue out of committee.

04/22:12
OUTSIDE VENUES FOR REGISTRY OFFICE MARRIAGES
(Requested by Councillor McCambridge)
Councillor McCambridge referred to the outside venues for Registry Office Marriages and enquired if other attractive venues could be sought and mentioned on the Council Website.

The Clerk stated that the onus was on the couple to arrange the venue and get it registered as a one off, or for land owners to obtain a licence.
04/22:13
MOSSIDE FOOTBALL PITCH LIGHTS


(Requested by Councillor Hartin)

Councillor Hartin stated that this item had been discussed during the Tourism Development Recreation Manager’s report.

04/22:14
TO DISCUSS THE WALL AND FOOTPATH AT NORTH STREET, BALLYCASTLE / VANDALISM
(Requested by Councillors Hartin and Laverty)
Councillor Hartin stated that this item had been discussed during the Tourism Development Recreation Manager’s report.

04/22:15
CONFERENCES

NILGA - Developing a Response to the Sustainable Development in the Countryside   Consultation.  A morning seminar held in Craigavon Civic Centre on Thursday 2  September 2004.  (travel costs only)

After discussion,


Councillor Graham proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Black and resolved,

“That Councillor McAllister would be nominated to attend the NILGA - Developing a Response to the Sustainable Development in the Countryside   Consultation.  A morning seminar held in Craigavon Civic Centre on Thursday 2  September 2004”.

Office of the First Minister and Deputy First Minister – Consultation Morning Seminars on a Single Equality Bill for Northern Ireland being held in Radisson SAS Hotel, Belfast on 14 September 2004 and City Hotel, Derry City on 16 September 2004.  (travel costs only).



There were no nominations for the above seminar.

04/22:16
Notices of Applications under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985.

The Clerk stated that applications had been received under for the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985 for the following:-

Application for Transfer of Licence for Gary Connelly, Ryan Connelly and Aiden Connelly for The Saffron Bar, 4-6 Main Street, Waterfoot.
Application for Occasional Licence for Cushendall Hurling Club on Saturday 14 August 2004 from 8pm to 1am, Sunday 15 August 2004 from 2pm to 1 am and Monday 16 August 2004 from 6pm to 1am.

There were no objections to the above applications.

04/22:17
SEALING OF DOCUMENTS


The Clerk stated that the following document was to be signed and sealed:-


Deed in respect of land at Priestland Road – Moyle District Council to Craig.

Councillor McConaghy stated that he would be against the sale of land at Priestland Road where steps were to have gone.
The Clerk suggested that the signing and sealing of the document be deferred for further clarification.

This was agreed.

04/22:18
CORRESPONDENCE



Board of Directors

Letter dated 2 July 2004 from the Northern Ireland Tourist Board stating that no reference had been made in the conditions of Offer in connection with the Council being entitled to a seat on the Board of Directors. 

After discussion,


Councillor McAllister proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McConaghy and resolved,


“That a letter would be sent to the new Board of the Giant’s Causeway and Bushmills Railway congratulating them on securing its future and reminding them of their obligations under the lease and operating agreement.”

eGovernment Vision Document

Letter dated 6 July 2004 from NILGA seeking views and commitment of Council on the eGovernment  vision document.  

After discussion it was agreed that Council would support all recommendations by NILGA on the eGovernment vision document.

Review of Public Administration
Letter dated 9 July 2004 from Ards Borough Council informing members of major concerns raised following NILGA’s support of the Minister regarding the Review of Public Administration.  

Councillor McConaghy stated that an Annual Report would be published soon from NILGA and suggested that no action be taken until the report would be received.
Councillor Harding expressed her support of these remarks and stated that NILGA kept Council well informed.

The Clerk suggested that members would forward any comments on NILGA’s questionnaire regarding the Review of Public Administration within one week and that they would be collated and forwarded to NILGA.

This was agreed.

County Flower for Antrim
Letter dated 21 July from Plantlife seeking support for the official adoption of Harebell as County Flower for Antrim.  

After discussion, it was agreed that Council would support the request from Plantlife that the Harebell would be adopted as the County Flower for Antrim.
Interim Storage of Intact Reactor Compartments
Letter dated 21 July 2004 from Warship Support Agency stating that following a review by the MOD into the potential suitability of its coastal sites for the interim storage of intact reactor compartments, only one site had been considered as being potentially suitable.  

The Clerk stated that this issue had been discussed during item ten of the agenda.
Northern Ireland Office
Letter dated 22 July 2004 from the Northern Ireland Office suggesting that an initial meeting with Mary MacIntyre, the Northern Divisional Planning Manager and Billy Robinson of the Northern Area Plan Team might be more beneficial than the requested meeting between Council, NITB, the Planning Service and INI.  

This letter was noted.
Regional Strategic Transport Network Transport Plan 2015
Letter dated 23 July from the DRD Roads Service seeking comments on the Equality Issues of the Regional Strategic Transport Network Transport Plan 2015 before 18 October 2004.  

This letter was noted.
Preparing for Emergencies
Letter dated 23 July 2004 from the Northern Ireland Office stating that the Government will publish a public information booklet on counter terrorism and civil contingencies called Preparing For Emergencies – What You Need To Know, and that it will be distributed to each household in the United Kingdom.  

This letter was noted.
Letter from Tourists
Letter received 27 July 2004 from Lorraine and Terry Green, tourists from Australia, thanking Tony Stuart for his help during their stay in the Moyle district following an incident where their car had been burnt. 

This letter was noted.
Planning Service
Letter dated 28 July 2004 from the Planning Service stating that the Planning Service Corporate and Business Plans 2004/05 – 2005/06 and Annual Report and Accounts 2003/04 are available for viewing and downloading on their website www.planningni.gov.uk.  

This letter was noted.
Reform of Domestic Rating System in Northern Ireland
DFP, Summary of Policy Paper, Reform of the Domestic Rating System in Northern Ireland – A Fairer Share. 

This policy paper was noted.
Giants Causeway Visitors Centre
Letter dated 5 August 2004 from Robin McMinnis of DETI referring to competition briefs, the location of the new facilities and parking at the Giant’s Causeway Visitors Centre.
He also stated that a Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) would be drafted to clearly set out the role and contribution that each party would have to make to ensure the success of the project, and suggested that he meet with Council to discuss the MOU.

After discussion, it was agreed that a Special Council Meeting would be held on Monday 6 September at 5.00pm to discuss the roles of future management arrangements at the Giant’s Causeway.
Correspondence/Reports not circulated

Consultation Document – Department of Finance and Personnel, Proposal for a draft Financial Provisions (Northern Ireland) Order 2005 consultation period from 2 August 2004 to 22 October 2004.

Department of Education, Review of Pre-School Education in Northern Ireland, June 2004 and Question Booklet (available online at www.deni.gov.uk).

Letter dated 29 July 2004 from the Environment and Heritage Service giving notice of Tievebulliagh Area of Special Scientific Interest.  (enclosed)

Local Government Staff Commission for Northern Ireland, Annual Report 2003/2004.

Police Ombudsman, Annual Report April 2003 – March 2004.

Rivers Agency, Corporate Plan 2004-2009 and Business Plan 2004-2005.

Roads Service, Paragraph 5 (1) (d) of the Fifth Schedule to the Roads (Northern Ireland) Order 1993, a copy of the Besting Order for Pedestrian Access, Ann Street to Car Park, Ballycastle.

Valuation and Lands Agency, Annual Report and Accounts 2003-2004.

The Youth Justice Agency, Annual Report and Accounts 2003/2004.

04/22:19
  ANY OTHER BUSINESS WHICH MAY OF NECESSITY ARISE
Air Fares to Covington
Councillor Graham requested that Council allow a fifty percent reduction on the air fares to Covington as the Councillors had travelled on behalf of Council and had carried out a service for Council.
He stated that the Councillors had used their own allowance for the trip and stated that in his opinion, fifty percent should be given back.

Councillor Molloy stated that the budget had been predetermined and that those who travelled knew what the budget was before they went.

Councillor Graham enquired if any members had previously paid their own fares on other Council visits.

The Clerk stated that the policy stated that the conference fees had been allocated at £1300 and anything over or above that, members would pay, and he pointed out that Civic Conferences did not come out of allowances.

After discussion, it was agreed that the request for fifty percent reduction for air fares for the trip to Covington would be deferred for referral to previous minutes.
Lammas Fair Brochure

The Clerk informed members that the offer of a fifteen percent discount on parking fees at the Giant’s Causeway had been included in the Lammas Fair Brochure.

Camping at Black Rocks

Councillor McAllister referred to people camping at the Black Rocks and requested that officers address and resolve the problem as campers were leaving gates open.

After discussion, it was agreed that a No Camping sign would be made visible at the Black Rocks.
Rathlin Boathouse Partnership

Councillor Molloy stated that he wished to stand down from the Rathlin Boathouse Partnership.

After discussion,


Councillor Molloy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Black and resolved,

“That Councillor McCambridge be nominated as a representative of the Council on the Rathlin Boathouse Partnership.”

The meeting concluded at 11.47pm
……………………………………………………..

CHAIRMAN

……………………………………………………..

CLERK & CHIEF EXECUTIVE
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